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Chronology of Defect/Noncompliance Determination 

 
In February 2018, the supplier of the steering rack informed DAG about instances of broken locknuts in 
the supplier's production process.  
 
Subsequently, DAG launched investigations of this issue together with the supplier. It was determined 
that the material of a certain batch of locknuts might have internal cracks due to a process deviation at a 
sub-supplier (Tier-4). As a result, it was concluded that locknuts exhibiting this issue would be identified 
in the production process of the supplier by the installed quality inspections and application of defined 
loads and forces to the steering racks in the production process. These conclusions were confirmed by 
additional high-stress load testing of potentially affected locknuts. 
 
After this investigation was completed, DAG determined in March 2018 that no safety relevance for this 
issue existed, as all potentially affected locknuts or steering racks would be identified in the supplier's 
production process. 
 
In June 2018, DAG was informed about an instance of a fixed steering assembly during unloading of a new 
vehicle at a dealer in Asia. The steering rack of this vehicle was shipped to the supplier for investigation 
and in mid-July 2018 a broken locknut was identified as the root cause. 
 
Subsequently, the investigation of the aforementioned issue was re-opened in order to clarify why the 
locknut was not identified as faulty during the production process of the supplier. 
 
In the course of this investigation in August and September 2018, it was concluded that the locknut in 
question had internal cracks in the material, thus making it impossible for those cracks to be detected by 
the installed quality inspections at the supplier. Until then, it was assumed that all cracks would be visible 
on the surface and thus be detectable by the installed magnetic particle testing (fluxing). 
 
Furthermore, it was concluded that the existing conformity-of-production tests that apply defined forces 
to each steering rack might not in every case lead to a detection of an affected locknut in the supplier's 
production process. 
 
Further investigations in October 2018 were carried out to analyze the forces potentially occurring during 
vehicle operation as well as the speeds and driving situations under which such forces might occur. It was 
concluded that a breakage of an affected locknut would only occur under maximum forces acting on the 
steering rack. Such forces typically appear in case of contact with the curb during parking or maneuvering 
of the vehicle. These driving situations usually occur at low speeds. 
 
At the same time, the range of potentially affected vehicles was determined by analyzing logistics 
documents of the complete supply chain. 
 
In November 2018, DAG determined that a potential safety risk cannot be ruled out. 

 


